

Central Lancashire Online Knowledge (CLOK)

Title	Public Health Directives in a Pandemic: Paradoxical Messages for Domestic Abuse Victims in Four Countries
Type	Article
URL	https://clock.uclan.ac.uk/id/eprint/44516/
DOI	https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph192114148
Date	2022
Citation	Gregory, Soma, Holt, Stephanie, Barter, Christine Anne, Christofides, Nicola, Maremela, Ogopoleng, Mwanda Motjuwadi, Nobulembu, Humphreys, Cathy, Elliffe, Ruth and Stanley, Nicky (2022) Public Health Directives in a Pandemic: Paradoxical Messages for Domestic Abuse Victims in Four Countries. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 19 (21). ISSN 1660-4601
Creators	Gregory, Soma, Holt, Stephanie, Barter, Christine Anne, Christofides, Nicola, Maremela, Ogopoleng, Mwanda Motjuwadi, Nobulembu, Humphreys, Cathy, Elliffe, Ruth and Stanley, Nicky

It is advisable to refer to the publisher's version if you intend to cite from the work.
<https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph192114148>

For information about Research at UCLan please go to <http://www.uclan.ac.uk/research/>

All outputs in CLOK are protected by Intellectual Property Rights law, including Copyright law. Copyright, IPR and Moral Rights for the works on this site are retained by the individual authors and/or other copyright owners. Terms and conditions for use of this material are defined in the <http://clock.uclan.ac.uk/policies/>



Article

Public Health Directives in a Pandemic: Paradoxical Messages for Domestic Abuse Victims in Four Countries

Soma Gregory ^{1,*} , Stephanie Holt ¹ , Christine Barter ² , Nicola Christofides ³ , Ogopoleng Maremela ³ , Nobulembu Mwanda Motjuwadi ⁴ , Cathy Humphreys ⁵ , Ruth Elliffe ¹ and Nicky Stanley ²

¹ School of Social Work and Social Policy, Trinity College, University of Dublin, D02 PN40 Dublin, Ireland

² School of Social Work, Care and Community, University of Central Lancashire, Preston PR1 2HE, UK

³ School of Public Health, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg 2000, South Africa

⁴ COPESSA (Community-Based Prevention and Empowerment Strategies), Johannesburg 1818, South Africa

⁵ Department of Social Work, University of Melbourne, Victoria 3010, Australia

* Correspondence: sgregory@tcd.ie

Abstract: When the COVID-19 pandemic manifested urgent concerns were raised around the globe about the increased risk that public health restrictions could pose for victims of domestic abuse. Governments, NGOs and community services swiftly responded to convey the message that services for victims were operational and restrictions did not apply to those fleeing harm. This paper reports on the various approaches used to communicate this public health messaging during COVID-19, further highlighting strengths and learning which could inform future crises messaging. It utilises data gathered through a rapid review and mapping of policy and practice initiatives across 4 high-middle income countries: UK, Australia, South Africa and Ireland. Four themes were identified: (1) Top-down: National media messaging; (2) Top-down: Political leadership; (3) Traditional media vs. social media and (4) Bottom-up messaging: Localised, community-based messaging. It was found that a strong, clear top-down stance on domestic abuse was perceived as beneficial during COVID-19. However, a stronger focus on evaluation, reach and impact, particularly for minority groups may be required. Newer forms of media were shown to have potential in conveying messaging to minority groups. Community and grassroots organizations demonstrated their experiential knowledge in reaching target audiences. Harnessing this expertise for future crises messaging may be valuable.

Keywords: COVID-19; domestic abuse; public messaging; national messaging; awareness raising



Citation: Gregory, S.; Holt, S.; Barter, C.; Christofides, N.; Maremela, O.; Mwanda Motjuwadi, N.; Humphreys, C.; Elliffe, R.; Stanley, N. Public Health Directives in a Pandemic: Paradoxical Messages for Domestic Abuse Victims in Four Countries. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* **2022**, *19*, 14148. <https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph192114148>

Academic Editor: Paul B. Tchounwou

Received: 5 October 2022

Accepted: 27 October 2022

Published: 29 October 2022

Publisher's Note: MDPI stays neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.



Copyright: © 2022 by the authors. Licensee MDPI, Basel, Switzerland. This article is an open access article distributed under the terms and conditions of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) license (<https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/>).

1. Introduction

Intimate violence, including domestic abuse (DA), is a pressing public health concern. The term DA is term widely used in English speaking European countries such as Ireland and the UK. This term, rather than emphasizing physical abuse, encapsulates the range of abusive behaviours experienced by victims and survivors (e.g., verbal/emotional, financial/economic, psychological, sexual, cultural/identity and coercive control). Estimates published by the World Health Organisation (WHO) [1] indicate that globally 1 in 3 women have been subjected to either physical and/or sexual violence in their lifetime, whether perpetrated by an intimate partner or non-partner. DA has a significant impact on the health and wellbeing of adults and children across the world, accounting each year for over half (58%) of all female homicides [2] and over 16 million cases of non-fatal violence-related injury severe enough to require medical attention [3]. Women who have been physically or sexually abused report higher rates of health problems, are 16% more likely to have low birth weight children, are more than twice as likely to have an abortion, are almost twice as likely to experience depression and, in some regions, are one and a half times more likely to acquire HIV than those who have not experienced abuse [3]. This type of violence leads to high social and economic costs for families and societies [1]. For example, the

estimated cost of DA in England and Wales for year ending March 2017 was approximately £66 billion per year [4]. The UN sustainable development goals targets specifically refer to intimate violence prevention as an essential aspect of development [5]. However, since the pandemic and accompanying restrictions, these issues have become an even more crucial public health concern requiring a crisis response to protect victims and survivors of DA, in addition to other identified vulnerable populations [1]. While women in heterosexual relationships comprise the vast majority of DA victims; it must also be acknowledged that other groups, including men, those in same sex relationships and children and young people exposed to violence or abuse, can also be victims. On this basis, the term DA will be used to include the range of victims experiencing interpersonal violence.

Awareness raising is a critical component of violence prevention strategies and is promoted by The European Institute for Gender Equality (EIGE) as being both an efficient and effective method of imparting essential information to the public [6]. It has been widely used as a tool for combatting all forms of violence against women and Article 13 of the Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combatting Violence against Women and Domestic Violence (the Istanbul Convention) requires member states to undertake extensive awareness raising initiatives as part of a comprehensive suite of measures targeted at the prevention of violence against women. As such, DA campaigns are used to prevent victimisation, avert perpetration of DA, supply information about DA resources and supports, and communicate the core principle that DA is an unacceptable violation of human rights [6].

When the COVID-19 pandemic manifested in early 2020, urgent concerns were raised around the globe about increased levels of DA and the risks that public health strategies and restrictions, instigated to curb the transmission of COVID-19, could pose for the safety of victims [7–9]. Paradoxically, the ‘stay-at-home’ public health directives intended to shield, were in fact potentially harmful to those living with DA. Worldwide, governments initiated responses to specifically address these concerns. Traditionally, government action on public health issues can include large scale awareness raising, public messaging campaigns [10] and speeches from political leaders [11], with government messaging considered critical to informing attitudes and behaviours, and minimising harm [12]. The official core message conveyed about DA during COVID-19 was that help was still available, services were still operating, and more importantly that any restrictions on movement did not apply to those seeking support or refuge. These campaigns promoted awareness of DA supports and resources, aiming to facilitate the help-seeking process [13,14]. Running parallel with awareness raising campaigns and mass media messaging, many nations also conveyed messages via political leadership, which has been described as a ‘critical pillar’ [11] of influence in matters of public health, with potential to influence public attitudes and behaviours. There is however limited evidence on the impact and influence of political leadership in respect of attitudes and behaviour concerning interpersonal violence in crisis situations such as the COVID-19 pandemic.

In this article we report on the approaches used to deliver national public messaging during COVID-19 across four high-middle income countries aiming to identify strengths and learning which could potentially inform future national public messaging initiatives.

Background

Public health campaigns to promote healthy behaviour have an established track record [15]. Mass media campaigns that utilise combinations of media formats can be a relatively inexpensive way to reach large audiences [15] whilst also simultaneously targeting segments of that audience [15,16]. While national television, radio and print media have been the traditional vehicles for the dissemination of these messages, the use of social media and cell phones is a more recent popular and effective communication strategy, particularly at grassroots and local community levels [17,18]. It has been suggested that social media offers an important pathway for sharing information, as posts can be widely dispersed, and have also been found to be effective in accessing hard to reach groups [16].

A heightened awareness of this has motivated DA agencies to tailor and target messaging to maximize impact [16], connecting victims and their support networks [19]. Social media has been used in the dissemination of health information during periods of public health crisis and for sexual health promotion [20]. As a ‘real-time network’, social media provides both public and private messaging capacity [16], with Twitter one of the most widely used platforms for garnering attitudes and beliefs on public health concerns while also communicating on social issues. To illustrate, 90,000 Twitter users responded to the release of the video in 2014 of National Football League (NFL) player Ray Rice punching his fiancée, using the hashtag #WhyIstayed [21]. Similarly in 2017, Twitter was a major forum for conversations about the #MeToo movement. Instagram, a social networking platform largely based on video and photograph sharing, also uses caption, description and hashtag to highlight or reinforce the messages conveyed [18].

As mobile phones have the capacity for mobile-to-mobile sharing of video content, they can provide fast, accessible and low-cost messaging as part of awareness raising campaigns [18]. A further attraction of this medium relates to the limited use of conventional media channels in reaching all segments of the population [15]. Remote geographical areas may lack television or radio stations, or those available might operate with weak to no signal coverage. However, in these areas, mobile phone use is often prevalent, and using this medium for dissemination of health promotion campaigns has clear potential as a communication strategy, especially among marginalised communities that are difficult to reach using more conventional channels [22].

A number of studies focus on the importance of awareness campaigns and public messaging processes being accessible to minority groups [13,23]. Accessibility of messaging relating to DA is particularly important, as excluded or minority groups may be at increased risk of experiencing DA [24], and also face multiple barriers accessing services, whether because of lack of English language proficiency [13,24,25], services that are unresponsive to their needs [24–26], or fear of police [13,25]. Moreover, the COVID-19 pandemic has reinforced existing inequalities [24], and there have been warnings that sexual [27], gender [23], racial and ethnic minorities [25,28] have been disproportionately impacted by the pandemic.

Participants in a UK study reported the lack of DA prevention materials for LGBT young people, with the authors concluding that the specific needs of this group may be particularly urgent as emotional abuse of partners may be compounded by the threat of unwanted “outing” [29]. Similarly, a national transgender survey highlighted disproportionate rates of DA in the Latinx community in the US, with rates particularly high for transgender men, the unemployed and the disabled, with structural and interpersonal challenges experienced by these marginalised groups being identified as compounding factors [30]. Another US study on DA help-seeking in the Latinx community during COVID-19 highlighted the need for awareness raising campaigns to address diversity in their messaging through better use of ‘gendered language, images, and stories’ [13]. The authors also identified the value of conveying messaging in accessible language and signposting resources provided by and for minority communities who might fear contacting the authorities [13].

The key hypothesis underpinning mass media campaigns is that delivering a message to whole populations will result in changed behaviour consequent on new information or changed attitudes [31]. However, it is known that social and health related behaviour change can be difficult or complex to achieve [32]. Additionally, there is a paucity of information elucidating how exactly and to what extent media campaigns in particular effect change in violent and abusive behaviour [29,33,34]. There are methodological challenges and ambiguity around defining and measuring the effectiveness of such campaigns [32] and evaluation requires an understanding of the processes of change, particularly for groups and individuals where abusive behaviour is ‘embedded and habitual’ [29]. It has been argued that ‘evaluation must be embedded into campaigns at the onset’ if the aim of the campaign is to change behaviour [29].

Lastly, given that generic national campaigns deliver general messages collectively to many diverse groups; the design of these campaigns needs to ensure that the messages are specifically designed to ‘reach-and to be heard by—the people that need to hear them’ (p.20) [35]

2. Materials and Methods

This paper derives from a wider study exploring DA policy and practice for survivors, children and perpetrators during the COVID-19 pandemic across four countries—the UK, Australia, Ireland and South Africa. These were selected as high-middle income countries with established DA services which were at different stages of development. The study aimed to capture and assess policy and practice initiatives in the four countries in responding to domestic abuse under COVID-19 with a commitment to examine both ‘top-down’ and ‘bottom-up’ initiatives.

To this end, a mapping study of policies and practices that were implemented during this time was undertaken in each country. This involved a rapid review of evidence gathered via key stakeholders that held membership of relevant professional, policy, research and practice networks. Following this ‘Call for Evidence’, expert interviews were undertaken in each country to supplement the data gathered. Data was extracted into a bespoke spreadsheet which was used across all four countries. Additionally, a simple data appraisal tool, developed from questions used in an European Institute for Gender Equality 2021 study [36], was amalgamated into the spreadsheet. Analysis used a common framework based [37] on key research questions across all four countries with some local variations. Findings from each country’s mapping study informed the selection of an in-depth case study into a specific DA related policy or practice of note from this period. For the case studies, evidence from the mapping studies was utilised, and was supplemented by additional focused data collection, including further expert consultations and interviews where required.

The focus for the Irish case study [38] was Ireland’s national awareness raising campaign, devised and delivered during COVID-19 to inform both female and male victims that help was still available and accessible. We draw on the findings of Ireland’s case study and consider them alongside the different approaches taken to public health messaging in the UK, South Africa and Australia. For the purpose of this article, each participating country provided their data on national messaging, as it was approached in their country. After key areas were identified across the four nations, additional supplementary data was extracted from the evidence collected for the rapid review mapping studies conducted within each country, as set out above. Following extraction, the data was thematically analysed.

3. Results

Four main themes were identified from the analysis: (Section 3.1) Top-down: National media messaging; (Section 3.2) Top-down: Political leadership; (Section 3.3) Traditional media vs. social media; and (Section 3.4) Bottom-up messaging: Localised, community-based messaging.

3.1. Top-Down: National Media Messaging

Government directives that instructed people to remain in their homes in an effort to slow the spread of the virus were introduced in all four countries early in the first phase of the pandemic. These ‘stay at home’ directives were later understood to have been detrimental to those experiencing DA:

“So, I think we were very slow to recognise the literal way in which people were interpreting that [message]”

(UK Interview 7—Scotland)

In South Africa, the directive to ‘stay at home’ was judged to have increased women and children’s exposure to DA; the combination of overcrowding in households as migrant

workers returned, the consequent loss of income from lockdown measures and food shortages, together with a ban on the sale of alcohol and cigarettes, aggravated already high stress levels in households due to COVID-19 [39]. In Ireland, participating stakeholders from the DA sector revealed that initially there were misunderstandings and confusion over whether the 2 km/5 km travel restriction imposed by the government applied to those fleeing DA [40].

In all four countries, DA organisations highlighted the increased risks that adherence to ‘stay at home’ directives could pose for DA victims, and governments stepped in to provide clarity around messaging using a range of media channels to convey that help was still at hand; essential services and supports were open and operational, and furthermore that victims were exempt from any travel restrictions or curfews in place. It was reported that these campaigns, and the heightened media coverage they leveraged, may have had an impact on increasing awareness of DA not only for the general public, but also in private and government sectors [41].

We found many commonalities between the approaches taken to national media campaigns across the four countries. Traditional television, radio and print media were supplemented by online resources and social media posts to enhance visibility of the campaigns. The UK campaign launched under the hashtag #YouAreNotAlone, ‘At home shouldn’t be at risk’, in April 2020 [42]. Ireland launched the ‘Still Here’ campaign on 15 April 2020 [43]. The Australian federal government developed the information campaign ‘Help is Here’ which commenced on 3 May 2020 [44], with the UK and Australia additionally supplementing these messaging endeavours with materials in supermarkets and shopping centres. The South African government did not develop a national media campaign, instead this task was undertaken as part of ‘The Solidarity Fund’, a philanthropic/corporate joint venture which was designed as a rapid response to fight the health, humanitarian and social consequences arising from the COVID-19 pandemic [45]. Funding was made available to specifically address gender-based violence during the pandemic. As such, the Solidarity Fund provided humanitarian funding to both government and nongovernmental organisations working with DA [46]. The Solidarity Fund campaign commenced on 15 November 2020, and comprised of radio, print, digital and social media. It utilised national African language stations to reach as many people as possible [46].

A key strength of these national campaigns was that they were large budget operations transmitted through mainstream media channels in the UK, Australia & Ireland. Stakeholders consulted generally perceived these campaigns as providing a crucial spotlight on the issue of DA during the pandemic. It was considered that the combination of national media campaigns, together with increased press attention, created heightened public awareness around the issue of DA and fostered a greater empathy for victims. In some countries, such as Ireland, stakeholders perceived that increased empathy and heightened awareness may have fuelled higher levels of private donations to support DA services during the pandemic. Reflecting on this, one stakeholder noted that increased attention on DA:

“Sort of gave it a solo spotlight over that sort of 8, 9, 10 months where people said ‘Okay, DV is a really important thing’ ”

(Stakeholder 5—Ireland)

‘Help is Here’ [47] was the Australian government’s DA awareness campaign developed by Department of Social Services (DSS) during COVID-19, which sought to inform victims that help was still available during pandemic restrictions. This campaign was the only campaign identified by this study which also targeted perpetrators, urging them to seek support to change their behaviour. As with all government awareness campaigns in Australia, the ‘Help is Here’ campaign was obliged to comply with the government’s campaign advertising framework principles, this means that campaigns of this nature are subject to specific review, certification and publication requirements. Government campaigns are formally appraised by the Australian National Audit Office (ANAO) for compliance with the guidelines. Under this process, government funded advertising campaigns must also be evaluated for effectiveness.

The ‘Help is Here’ campaign was devised using a trauma-informed approach. As such, the imagery portrayed was of genderless characters and did not depict any scenes which could be ‘triggering’ or that might have an adverse impact on vulnerable audiences [48]. Wave 1 ran from 3 May to 3 October 2020. Wave 2 ran from 1 November 2020 to 30 January 2021. Advertising activities comprised of television, radio, newspapers, magazines, out-of-home digital banners and digital displays across both waves. During Wave 1 of the campaign there was also brand partnership integration and public relations activities. The campaign evaluation report noted that during Wave 1 of the campaign both awareness and use of helpline numbers increased from benchmark figures [48]. Helpline figures were measured for the 1800RESPECT phonenumber, which is the national domestic, family and sexual violence counselling service, and for MensLine Australia which offers men specific counselling services including family violence and perpetrator supports. The campaign also provided regional DA support information.

In order to comply with campaign advertising framework guidelines, targeted campaign materials were produced. The campaign was translated from English into 14 different languages; Arabic, Cantonese, Farsi, Greek, Hindi, Italian, Korean, Mandarin, Punjabi, Spanish, Tagalog, Tamil, Thai and Vietnamese in order to reach Culturally and Linguistically Diverse communities (CALD). Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Australians were targeted by adapting the mainstream advertising and utilising Indigenous-specific communications providers [48]. Those living in remote or rural areas were targeted using regional media channels. All campaign advertising was closed captioned and Auslan (Australian Sign Language) versions were also developed.

The ANAO reported that they were advised by the DSS in October 2021 that “monthly contacts to 1800RESPECT increased during the Help is Here campaign starting at 23,555 contacts in April 2020, peaking at 31,734 contacts in August 2020 and tapering back to 21,629 contacts in February 2021. The demand for MensLine services was variable, but overall remained strong, during the ‘Help Is Here’ campaign” [48]. Furthermore, the evaluation report noted that the launch of the campaign saw significant increases for key actions such as “visiting the website, thinking about accessing support and making enquiries about available support” (p.94) [48]. In addition to uptake in services, the DSS monitored week-to-week changes in attitudes towards DA, as well as knowledge of DA support services during Wave 1, and these were monitored monthly during Wave 2. A proposed Wave 3 for the campaign did not go ahead as helplines did not report any further increases towards the end of the Wave 2. Australia is the only country in this study to use detailed guidelines to regulate government advertising campaigns. This approach provides an evidence base for campaign effectiveness and success in reaching their target audience as well as a rationale for repeating such campaigns.

Elsewhere, while perceptions of national campaigns addressing DA were reported to be extremely positive by participating stakeholders, there was limited robust evidence on impact and reach for this type of messaging. In Ireland, the case study work [38] described above provides some detail on the evaluation of the ‘Still Here’ campaign. Two separate formal evaluations reported that recall was high for this campaign: a Department of Justice commissioned nationally representative survey of 1000 adults found that 86% could recall the campaign [49]. Similar results were reported amongst participants in the second survey which was commissioned by a women’s refuge [50]. Moreover, both evaluations found that the national campaign was perceived to be ‘effective’ and ‘realistic’ in communicating its message by participants in both surveys [49,50]. More tangible metrics, such as uptake of services arising from the campaigns were not available. However, it was concluded that a primary strength of this campaign was its strong, clear association with the official policing response to DA during COVID-19: ‘Operation Faoiseamh’, which translates to ‘Operation Relief’ in English. The ‘Still Here’ campaign website contained links to DA specific supports and services, including to An Garda Síochána (the Irish police force). In addition to law enforcement measures, Operation Faoiseamh featured its own media component which communicated a ‘zero tolerance’ stance on DA to both perpetrators

and the wider community, and reassured victims that the police were available to provide assistance at any time during the pandemic. Operation Faoiseamh was perceived to have been pivotal in addressing DA during the pandemic in Ireland, as illustrated by the following quote from an Irish stakeholder:

“[on Operation Faoiseamh] we cannot underestimate how powerful that was. It was powerful because it was named. It was also powerful because Garda [the police] were enabled and empowered to do the work that they really actually want to do. And perpetrators were on notice that they would be identified and pursued. And that meant a huge amount”

(Stakeholder 7—Ireland)

As far as could be ascertained, no evaluations were undertaken in the UK of the #YouAreNotAlone campaign.

The issue of reach was raised in the UK and Ireland, with study participants reflecting that the campaigns would have increased reach had the messaging been available in a variety of languages (as with the Australian campaign) or if campaigns had also specifically targeted more marginalised groups. Additionally, further issues relating to reach were highlighted in the UK where it was reported that leaflets and other materials on DA were only made available in some vaccination centres and COVID-19 testing locations. It was indicated during interviews that the rationale behind this decision involved concerns that distributing DA messaging in these contexts may have ‘diluted’ safety messaging around COVID-19, or possibly deterred individuals from getting their vaccinations, which was viewed as the priority. However, it was concluded that the decision not to promote supports and services for victims and survivors in these locations was a missed opportunity. Indeed, the UK findings suggested that prevention awareness raising should perhaps fall under the remit of public health, who could play a more active role in the development, execution and evaluation of campaigns to maximise their potential. Nevertheless, participants recognised the impact of high-profile campaigns in their countries:

“So, one of the things for me is those public awareness campaigns run by them [the Welsh government] what they were really keen to do, was to just push that message out there of, ‘you are not alone and home shouldn’t be a place of fear’. So, they were much broader, they weren’t sort of focusing on one space. They were just sending that message out there, out there, out there.”

(UK Interview 4—Wales)

3.2. Top-Down: Political Leadership

Communication from political leadership was another key component in national messaging and this was utilised by all governments covered by this the study to varying degrees. Where this approach was used, it was generally seen to demonstrate leaders’ understanding of the issues experienced by victims of DA. It also was perceived to have represented a commitment to addressing the crisis, providing reassurance that help was available to victims and survivors. In making DA victims an exception to the general COVID-19 restrictions, governments clearly identified them as a group entitled to special consideration and protection. In South Africa, DA was already high on the political agenda; the COVID-19 lockdown struck at a time when a process to develop and implement a national strategic plan to combat gender-based violence and prevent femicide had been in place for the preceding two years. In place of a national messaging campaign, President Cyril Ramaphosa made emergency addresses to the nation throughout the pandemic. During the period from 24 March to 31 December 2020, President Ramaphosa made 19 speeches addressing the lockdowns and restrictions to curb the transmission of COVID-19. These speeches were broadcast on multiple channels including all major television channels, radio stations, news media (both online and print), social media and YouTube. Twelve of the 19 (63%) COVID-19 focused speeches mentioned violence against women and children perpetrated by men. As the extract below from one of the speeches illustrates, a clear link

was made between the pandemic and DA, with the home being identified as a space of danger and potential violence:

“The coronavirus pandemic heightens the risk of gender-based violence as women may be experiencing emotional and physical abuse behind the walls of their homes.”

(President Ramaphosa, 30 April 2021)

There were diverse reactions among civil society participants interviewed regarding the impact and value of the President’s focus on DA. Some felt that it emphasized the seriousness of the issue and that it raised awareness among certain sectors within communities, especially men. Others believed that the speeches happened too infrequently to have meaningful impact and that while there was value in expressing commitment, there needed to be more intense awareness-raising. There was some scepticism expressed that the speeches were primarily about politics rather than representing a deep commitment to DA:

“I respect our president, but sometimes, the politicians talk the talk, but they don’t walk the walk. You know, they do a lot of promises, which we haven’t seen happen yet. Our budget gets cut most of the time every year. It’s good to tell a country of how many women died and what just happened that happened, but we haven’t seen it at ground zero”

(Interview S5—South Africa)

In England, study participants noted that only very rarely was messaging aimed at victims during the daily televised UK Government briefing. Many interviewees commented that this was a missed opportunity to emphasize that the directive did not apply if home was not a safe place and reinforced that help was still available. In contrast, interviewees from Scotland and Wales generally felt their First Ministers had taken a lead role in DA messaging, referring to DA regularly at daily press conferences and through social media. This suggests that stakeholders valued a strong public government stance on DA with top-down messages interpreted as an important display of solidarity:

“And I’ve noticed, even sort of the last six months, ministers are much more keyed up on these issues and they’re much more interested”.

(UK Interview 10—Scotland)

3.3. Traditional Media vs. Social Media

In the UK, Ireland and Australia, increased traditional media attention (TV, radio, press) on DA during the pandemic was highlighted as pivotal to increased public awareness on the issue. Some commentators suggested this increased attention occurred because other crimes diminished during lockdown, and therefore DA had become the crime of focus resulting in greater media attention [51]. Stakeholders interviewed commented that, as the public’s freedom was curtailed and restricted, it became easier for them to imagine what life might be like in a coercively controlling relationship and to be trapped at home, especially if home was not a safe space. Interviewees considered that increased journalistic coverage had been helpful in providing wider messages to the public and DA survivors, sparking a national debate, or opening up a national conversation:

“I think the positive side of Covid is that domestic abuse, and particularly coercive control . . . has actually come to the fore hugely, partly because . . . we’re all imprisoned really and how we react has become much more to the forefront of media attention.”

(UK Interview 21—England)

Although some stakeholders questioned whether this media attention reached its intended audience, or whether it was ‘heard’ by those who might need to hear it:

“There were lots of media articles about DV. The media is interested. But does that filter down to women in the suburbs living with DV? I don’t know. There was a lot of talk about women going into lockdown, and survival.”

(Australian Interview 7)

In Australia, the focus on DA was already reported to have waned within the period of the study; with the term ‘shadow pandemic’ that widely referred to DA early in the pandemic, being reappropriated to describe high levels of mental health need, raising questions about the sustainability of awareness raising endeavours in traditional media. This sentiment was echoed by participants in the UK study where DA organisations and DA commentators expressed concerns about whether the traditional media’s interest in DA would endure in the longer term.

“My concern is what comes after and . . . as the press slides away, whether some of these . . . improvements actually lead to real change. We need change in convictions, we need change in support . . . for perpetrators. We need more resources, all of that. And whether that then still has the interest of the press, I don’t know.”

(UK Interview 22—England)

However, it was also recognized that traditional media may not have reached all groups. It was pointed out by several stakeholders in the Irish and UK studies that these media stories were only delivered in English and so might not reach victims who lacked language proficiency. A representative from a DA service working with minority ethnic women in Ireland emphasized that language was a ‘big barrier’, further highlighting that these groups tended not to watch, listen or read traditional mainstream English language media, preferring to use social media or the internet to access media broadcast in first languages. Survey research conducted during this time by Muslim Women Australia (MWA) reported that the primary source of information for communities from CALD backgrounds was social media (38%) [50]. A number of stakeholders across the UK, Australia and Ireland highlighted the strength of social media in targeting minority groups, when a variety of languages were required, or where content needed to be targeted in a culturally sensitive or appropriate way. Examples included the Traveller community in Ireland, the Black Asian Minority Ethnic (BAME) community in the UK and the CALD community in Australia. It was highlighted by stakeholders that services and organisations working directly with these groups were best positioned to advise how to target and reach specific groups.

3.4. Bottom-Up Messaging: Localised, Community Based Messaging

A key feature across all four countries was the swift and decisive action taken by the DA sector, together with grassroots or community organisations in responding to the restrictions imposed by the pandemic. These organisations demonstrated their expertise and experiential knowledge of how to reach their target audiences by rapidly devising appropriate and effective methods of communication to distribute essential information, in recognition that traditional media sources may not reach these marginalised communities. Interviewees argued that excluded communities were best reached by those close to them:

“these are small communities still and, you know, their advocates and their representative groups know where they are”

(Stakeholder 3—Ireland)

Targeted exposure was reported to have been achieved by way of leaflets or posters placed in strategic position such as shops or doctors’ surgeries, or by using focused social media channels, as discussed above.

A primary criticism of messaging campaigns in some countries concerned the lack of diversity in both language and representation. This had a knock-on effect for services, as illustrated by the next quote from a stakeholder from a UK DA organisation:

“It wasn’t in other languages. That is why our support workers were ending up with extra work... we had to incur the cost of calling in interpreters to be able to relay that message to our service users. Because, of course, they’re scared, they didn’t know what was happening.”

(UK Interview 23—Wales)

As highlighted, services working with victims of DA were quick to respond by translating both print and social media materials into various languages. For example, in the UK, a participant in an evidence-gathering webinar reported that various DA organisations collaborated to produce a joint resource available in British Sign Language (BSL) as well as 11 languages for survivors, family members and bystanders. In South Africa, in recognition of the variety of first languages, the Solidarity Fund communicated essential and accurate information messaging in English, Afrikaans, isiZulu, Se Sotho, XiTsonga and TshiVenda [46].

In Australia, an organisation working with CALD communities emphasised the importance of communicating messaging in clear, simple language, including accurate translation of information into various languages, to ensure clear, consistent messaging and avoid confusion for those from CALD backgrounds [52,53]. The importance of providing messaging in a variety of first languages was emphasised by community-based organisations in all participating countries.

Other initiatives, which were developed by services working on the ground with varied minority communities, adopted culturally sensitive approaches to reaching their potential service users. In Ireland, a grassroots Traveller organisation created their own version of the national media campaign ‘Still Here’ which was culturally relevant and accessible for their community. Additionally, this organisation also created a series of videos aimed at Traveller men describing different types of abuse, which conveyed the message that control and abuse are never acceptable; one video had a reach of 5200 [54]. Videos were created and shared over WhatsApp and social media platforms such as Facebook, and featured prominent members of the Traveller community [54].

Meanwhile in South Africa, in spite of the predicted increased demand for shelter spaces during COVID-19, it was reported that when provincial shelter bed capacities were assessed they were found not to have reached anticipated levels [55]. Out of concern, the National Shelter Movement (NSM) publicised their services through a series of radio slots [55]. Additionally, safety plans with provincial NSM representatives’ contact details were circulated on various online platforms [56]. These measures resulted in increased contact with provincial NSM representatives, although it was also reported that counselling rather than shelter was the primary reason for contact at this time [55]. Findings such as these indicate the ability of community-based organisations to reach their target audiences when required. In recognition of the expertise that grassroots and community organisations possess, the Solidarity Fund in South Africa specifically aimed to provide funding to support these community and grassroots organisations during the pandemic in order that they could continue their work [46,57]. In so doing, the Solidarity Fund acknowledged that while some of these organisations may not have had access to traditional funding mechanisms, they were providing critical DA related services on the ground locally [57]. Furthermore, provinces whose DA services were historically underfunded were given special consideration during this process [57].

Lastly, the data collected revealed that, with the exception of Australia, there was a lack of campaigns and messaging aimed specifically at perpetrators of DA during this time. There are earlier examples available of DA campaigns that have targeted perpetrators [58] and targeted campaigns for perpetrators could draw on these examples to signpost where to get support or access behaviour change resources, in addition to highlighting the unacceptable nature of abuse and the human rights violation that DA presents.

“I think that, as usual, there was not enough or there was kind of under-acknowledgement of the specific ways in which that would change perpetration and affect perpetration, and what was available for perpetrators, although we did see an increase in people [perpetrators] contacting the phone lines.”

(UK Interview 2—England)

4. Discussion

4.1. Summary of Outcomes

This exploration of public health messaging in relation to DA during COVID-19 revealed several key areas: Both top-down and bottom-up initiatives were used to communicate messaging. The importance of language and contact with marginalized groups was highlighted. The potential of newer mediums, such as social media and mobile phones, was demonstrated in reaching marginalized groups as was the need for robust evaluation of messaging endeavors. Messaging directed at perpetrators was found to be lacking and this should be considered for future messaging.

4.2. Discussion of Findings

Robust top-down responses from government utilising highly visible campaigns across a variety of media during the pandemic were successful in opening up public discourse on DA. [10,14]. It has been argued that, in the context of a pandemic, governments have a duty to adopt “aggressive nationwide campaign[s] to promote awareness about domestic violence through news channels, radio and social media platforms” in order to safeguard human rights, health and victims’ safety [10]. Political leaders possess the ability to influence public opinion, which in turn has the potential to shift attitudes, beliefs and behaviours relating to public health matters [11,12]. Indeed, participants in this study perceived the increased government and media spotlight on DA during the pandemic as overwhelmingly positive. An important impact of this was the perceived heightened awareness of DA created during this time, which was understood to have increased public empathy towards victims. Furthermore, when political acknowledgement of DA was absent from public addresses, it was identified as missed opportunity by participating stakeholders. The data from all countries suggests that participating stakeholders across all nations perceived a clear top-down stance on DA to have been beneficial during the pandemic.

The transparent and regulated approach taken towards government funded advertising campaigns utilised in Australia not only guaranteed that metrics on effectiveness were available; it also ensured that campaign materials were provided in a wide variety of languages, in a culturally sensitive and trauma-informed manner. Meanwhile, in other countries, despite stakeholders’ positive perceptions about national media campaigns, we found little formal evaluation addressing reach or impact. Where evaluation had been undertaken, tangible metrics such as uptake in service use or increased help-seeking behaviour as a direct result of campaigns were unavailable. Due to the high cost associated with large scale media campaigns, and with questions raised about how effective they are in changing behaviours [33], it may be useful to include robust evaluation parameters from the outset which do not solely rely on recall of advertisements as the primary impact metric. Many of the metrics used to measure the effectiveness of social media campaigns such as ‘likes’ and ‘views’ [17] do not provide information on impact.

This study also highlighted the key role that social media and mobile phone messaging played throughout the pandemic in various awareness raising activities. Social media was used as part of large national campaigns to complement traditional media activities and involved generic sharing posts highlighting hashtags, campaign stills or slogans. However, this study has highlighted the targeted use made by community and grassroots organisations of these newer mediums to specifically reach members of their communities who may not be exposed to, or understand, traditional media. WhatsApp and other social media platforms were harnessed by community-based organisations to ‘tailor and target’ messaging to direct reach and enhance impact for specific groups [16]. This indicates the value of increased involvement of community and grassroots organisations to potentially enhance the reach and impact of any future government public awareness campaigns. As with other campaigns, targeted social media activity could benefit from empirical investigation into its effectiveness for dissemination of messaging for DA.

Several studies have highlighted that ethnicity and culture should be considered as important factors when shaping campaigns [13,23,29,31]. Moreover, there is evidence of

disproportionate risk levels for marginalised or minority groups (e.g., ethnic minorities, disabled and LGBTQ+ community) arising from the pandemic which exacerbated existing 'health, socio-political and economic' inequalities [23–25,27,28]. Owing to this disproportionate risk, these minority groups are those who may be in particular need of receiving DA messaging. Recognising and responding to the diversity of audiences is a challenge for generic national campaigns that endeavour to deliver a universal message to what are in fact multiple groups [34]. Special attention to design and format is required to ensure that those who need to receive these campaigns messages are in fact reached and that messages are heard. Lastly, our study identified a lack of national public health campaigns or messaging aimed specifically at supporting DA perpetrators to end their behaviour and seek support, with Australia being the only country in this study to do so nationally during the pandemic.

5. Conclusions

This paper has examined the approaches used to deliver national messaging in a pandemic across four countries and has identified key strengths and learning to inform future DA public health messaging in times of crisis.

National public health 'Stay at home to stay safe' directives used across all four countries in our study were problematic in the context of known rates of DA [59] and with recognition that for victims of DA, home is a very dangerous place [7]. All governments subsequently provided clarity with universal messaging being caveated with a recognition that this only applied if it was safe to remain at home. Governments also used a range of social media formats to provide consistent messaging for DA victims including signposting to support services.

However, key government messages may have failed to reach all those who would have benefited from hearing them since they were not always translated into a sufficient range of languages. We also found that national public health messaging for DA victims were often not translated into appropriate languages or failed to reach diverse communities. This is where national and local DA organisations, as well as partner agencies, stepped in to support the prominence and accessibility of DA messaging for victims. This bottom-up approach, utilising social media as a pivotal tool, enabled diverse audiences to be reached though targeted messages for victims from vulnerable or isolated groups or where language requirements or cultural considerations required addressing. In comparison, we identified very few campaigns aimed at providing DA perpetrators with support to end their behaviour.

Lastly, Australia's transparent approach to evaluation and auditing of government advertising campaigns could provide a foundational framework for other countries to consider, as we found a lack of robust evaluations of national DA public health campaigns over this period. While participants generally viewed these campaigns as positive, evidence on their reach and impact was missing, limiting our understanding for future crises. Moreover, direction and guidance on public health campaigning can ensure that the learning from individual campaigns is sustained and utilised over time. This study noted the speed with which media coverage and the subsequent public interest can shift to new concerns and causes. For the DA sector, the challenge of maintaining public awareness on DA remains.

However, lessons learnt from the pandemic means we are now acutely aware of how literally people can interpret universal public health messaging, which undoubtedly saved lives, but nevertheless had paradoxical and unforeseen consequences for those where home was not safe and provided credence for perpetrators to continue and extend their control over adult and child victims. Future public health responses require a more nuanced understanding of possible unanticipated impacts so these can be recognised and planned for, enabling public health messages to remain clear and accessible for populations while ensuring they do not exacerbate other forms of harm or trauma.

In closing, as this study focused on four high-middle income countries with established DA services, a direction for future research could be to explore countries with disparate

economic profiles, or where DA services are not as developed. Indeed, the authors invite researchers from other countries to replicate our approach.

Author Contributions: C.B., N.C., O.M., N.M.M., R.E. and C.H. provided content for the article; S.G. prepared the original draft with input and editorial support from S.H., C.B. and N.S. All authors provided critical feedback and helped shape the manuscript. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

Funding: This research was funded by the Economic and Social Research Council (ESRC). Grant Ref: ES/V015850/1. The APC was funded by University of Central Lancashire.

Institutional Review Board Statement: Ethical approval was provided for the study by all four university partners: University of Central Lancashire Ethics Committee (28/1/2021, BAHSS2 0157,); Research Ethics Committee within the School of Social Work and Social Policy, Trinity College Dublin (04/02/21, 937); University of the Witwatersrand Human Ethics Research Committee (30/11/21, M210274) and University of Melbourne Human Research Ethics Committee (04/02/21, 21063).

Informed Consent Statement: Informed consent was obtained from all stakeholders involved in the wider study. Additionally, care has been taken throughout the study to protect the safety and anonymity of all participants.

Data Availability Statement: Data supporting the reported results can be accessed through the ESRC's repository with the authors' permission.

Acknowledgments: We would like to acknowledge the following individuals and organisations: Australia: ANROWS. Ireland: Barnardos, Department of Justice, Safe Ireland. South Africa: COPESSA NPC and Ngaahule Phadziri, Research Assistant.

Conflicts of Interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest. The funders had no role in the design of the study; in the collection, analyses, or interpretation of data; in the writing of the manuscript; or in the decision to publish the results.

References

1. World Health Organisation. *Violence against Women Prevalence Estimates, 2018*; WHO: Geneva, Switzerland, 2021.
2. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. *Global Study on Homicide: Gender-Related Killing of Women and Girls*; UNODC: Vienna, Austria, 2019.
3. World Health Organisation. *Global and Regional Estimates of Violence against Women: Prevalence and Health Effects of Intimate Partner Violence and Non-Partner Sexual Violence*; WHO: Geneva, Switzerland, 2013.
4. Oliver, R.; Alexander, B.; Roe, S.; Wlasny, M. *The economic and Social Costs of Domestic Abuse*; Home Office: London, UK, 2019.
5. United Nations. *Resolution Adopted by the General Assembly on 25 September 2015, Transforming Our World: The 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development*; United Nations: Geneva, Switzerland, 2015.
6. European Institute for Gender Equality. *Domestic Violence: Awareness Raising*; EIGE: Vilnius, Lithuania, 2013.
7. Bradbury-Jones, C.; Isham, L. The pandemic paradox: The consequences of COVID-19 on domestic violence. *J. Clin. Nurs.* **2020**, *29*, 2047–2049. [[CrossRef](#)] [[PubMed](#)]
8. Godin, M. As Cities Around the World Go on Lockdown, Victims of Domestic Violence Look for a Way Out. *TIME*: New York, NY, USA, 2020.
9. Graham-Harrison, E.; Giuffrida, A.; Smith, H.; Ford, L. *Lockdowns Around the World Bring Rise in Domestic Violence*; The Guardian: London, UK, 2020.
10. Kumar, A. COVID-19 and Domestic Violence: A Possible Public Health Crisis. *J. Health Manag.* **2020**, *22*, 192–196. [[CrossRef](#)]
11. Karan, A.; Hartford, E.; Coates, T.J. The potential for political leadership in HIV/AIDS communication campaigns in Sub-Saharan Africa. *Glob. Health Action* **2017**, *10*, 1270525. [[CrossRef](#)] [[PubMed](#)]
12. Utych, S.; Fowler, L. Age-based messaging strategies for communication about COVID-19. *J. Behav. Public Adm.* **2020**, *3*, 1–14. [[CrossRef](#)]
13. Alvarez-Hernandez, L.R.; Cardenas, I.; Bloom, A. COVID-19 Pandemic and Intimate Partner Violence: An Analysis of Help-Seeking Messages in the Spanish-Speaking Media. *J. Fam. Violence* **2021**, *7*, 939–950. [[CrossRef](#)]
14. Lyons, M.; Brewer, G. Experiences of Intimate Partner Violence during Lockdown and the COVID-19 Pandemic. *J. Fam. Violence* **2022**, *7*, 969–977. [[CrossRef](#)]
15. Swigart, T.; Hollowell, J.; Remes, P.; Lavoie, M.; Murray, J.; Belem, M.; Lamoukri, R.; Salouka, S.; Lamahewa, K.; Head, R. Can health promotion videos 'go viral'? A non-randomised, controlled, before-and-after pilot study to measure the spread and impact of local language mobile videos in Burkina Faso. *Glob. Health Action* **2019**, *12*, 1600858. [[CrossRef](#)]

16. Usher, K.; Durkin, J.; Martin, S.; Vanderslott, S.; Vindrola-Padros, C.; Usher, L.; Jackson, D. Public Sentiment and Discourse on Domestic Violence During the COVID-19 Pandemic in Australia: Analysis of Social Media Posts. *J. Med Internet Res.* **2021**, *23*, e29025. [CrossRef]
17. Haas, R. *Developing Social Media Campaigns for Domestic Violence Awareness Month*; Domestic Violence Awareness Project; National Resource Center on Domestic Violence: Harrisburg, PA, USA, 2017.
18. Primadini, I. (Ed.) Social Media and Its Role in Encouraging Individual Willingness to Mobilize Against Sexual Violence in Academia. In Proceedings of the 1st ICA Regional Conference, ICA 2019, Bali, Indonesia, 16–17 October 2019; European Alliance for Innovation: Ghent, Belgium, 2021.
19. Dekel, B.; Abrahams, N. “I will rather be killed by corona than by him...”: Experiences of abused women seeking shelter during South Africa’s COVID-19 lockdown. *PLoS ONE* **2021**, *16*, e0259275.
20. Gabarron, E.; Wynn, R. Use of social media for sexual health promotion: A scoping review. *Glob. Health Action* **2016**, *9*, 32193. [CrossRef]
21. Rai, A.; Choi, Y.J.; Cho, S.; Das, U.; Tamayo, J.; Menon, G.M. “# Domestic Violence Isn’t Stopping for Coronavirus”: Intimate Partner Violence Conversations on Twitter during the Early Days of the COVID-19 Pandemic. *J. Evid. Based Soc. Work* **2022**, *19*, 108–128.
22. Volkmer, I. *The Handbook of Global Media Research*; Wiley Online Library: Hoboken, NJ, USA, 2012.
23. Mukhtar, S.; Mukhtar, S.; Rana, W. COVID-19 feminist framework to address public health impact of violence, abuse, and trauma in children, women, BIPOC, and LGBTQIA+ community: A preliminary observation. *Asia Pac. J. Public Health* **2021**, *33*, 645–647. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
24. Patel, J.A.; Nielsen, F.B.H.; Badiani, A.A.; Assi, S.; Unadkat, V.A.; Patel, B.; Ravindrane, R.; Wardle, H. Poverty, inequality and COVID-19: The forgotten vulnerable. *Public health* **2020**, *183*, 110. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
25. Imkaan. *The Impact of the Dual Pandemic: Violence Against Women and Girls and COVID-19 on Black and Minoritised Women and Girls*; Imkaan: London, UK, 2020.
26. Imkaan. *From Survival to Sustainability: Critical Issues for the Specialist Black and ‘Minority Ethnic’ Ending Violence Against Women and Girls Sector in the UK*; Imkaan: London, UK, 2018.
27. Fish, J.N.; Salerno, J.; Williams, N.D.; Rinderknecht, R.G.; Drotning, K.J.; Sayer, L.; Doan, L. Sexual Minority Disparities in Health and Well-Being as a Consequence of the COVID-19 Pandemic Differ by Sexual Identity. *LGBT Health* **2021**, *8*, 263–272. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
28. Germain, S.; Yong, A. COVID-19 Highlighting Inequalities in Access to Healthcare in England: A Case Study of Ethnic Minority and Migrant Women. *Fem. Leg. Stud.* **2020**, *28*, 301–310. [CrossRef]
29. Stanley, N.; Ellis, J.; Farrelly, N.; Hollinghurst, S.; Bailey, S.; Downe, S. “What matters to someone who matters to me”: Using media campaigns with young people to prevent interpersonal violence and abuse. *Health Expect.* **2016**, *20*, 648–654. [CrossRef]
30. James, S.; Salcedo, B. *2015 US Transgender Survey: Report on the Experiences of Latino/a Respondents*; Justice Research and Statistics Association: Washington, DC, USA, 2017.
31. Campbell, J.C.; Manganello, J. Changing Public Attitudes as a Prevention Strategy to Reduce Intimate Partner Violence. *J. Aggress. Maltreatment Trauma* **2006**, *13*, 13–39. [CrossRef]
32. Kelly, M.P.; Barker, M. Why is changing health-related behaviour so difficult? *Public Health* **2016**, *136*, 109–116. [CrossRef]
33. Freedom Fund. *Literature Review: Behaviour Change Communications Campaigns Targeting the Demand-Side of Exploitation*; Freedom Fund: London, UK, 2019.
34. Wakefield, M.A.; Loken, B.; Hornik, R.C. Use of mass media campaigns to change health behaviour. *Lancet* **2010**, *376*, 1261–1271. [CrossRef]
35. Heisecke, K. *Raising Awareness of Violence Against Women: Article 13 of the Istanbul Convention*; Council of Europe: Strasbourg, France, 2014.
36. European Institute for Gender Equality. *The COVID-19 Pandemic and Intimate Partner Violence Against Women in the EU*; European Institute for Gender Equality: Vilnius, Lithuania, 2021.
37. Goldsmith, L. Using Framework Analysis in Applied Qualitative Research. *Qual. Rep.* **2021**, *26*, 2061–2076. [CrossRef]
38. Holt, S.; Gregory, S.; Elliffe, R. Opening up a Conversation on Domestic Abuse: Awareness Raising Campaigns in Ireland during COVID-19. Available online: https://static1.squarespace.com/static/600e896f2c69ea16574e97ff/t/624458a4595a5a3f8f18f87f/1648646313486/TCD_SWSP_Dahlia_Case_Study_March_2022+FINAL+Version30Mar2022.pdf (accessed on 25 October 2022).
39. Vetten, L. The Impact of the COVID-19 Lockdown on Domestic Violence in South Africa: What Do We Know 2021. Available online: https://za.boell.org/sites/default/files/2021-08/Brief%20ImpactofLockdown_DVinSA_final_0.pdf (accessed on 20 September 2022).
40. McGee, H. *Domestic Violence Victims Exempt from 2km Travel Restriction*; The Irish Times: Dublin, Ireland, 2020.
41. Radford, L.; Hegarty, K.; Stanley, N. Knowledge to Inform Recovery: Key Messages from Policy and Practice Responses to Domestic Abuse Under COVID-19 Across Four Jurisdictions. Available online: https://static1.squarespace.com/static/600e896f2c69ea16574e97ff/t/62b03c76e6de1c6182898bd1/1655716983341/Dahlia19+Synthesisreport_June+22+.pdf (accessed on 25 October 2022).
42. HM Government. #Youarenotalone 2020. Available online: <https://www.gov.uk/government/news/home-secretary-announces-support-for-domestic-abuse-victims>. (accessed on 20 September 2022).

43. Department of Justice Equality and Law Reform. Still Here Campaign 2020. Available online: <https://www.stillhere.ie/> (accessed on 13 September 2022).
44. Australian Government Department of Social Services. Help is Here 2020. Available online: <https://www.dss.gov.au/women/help-is-here-campaign>. (accessed on 2 September 2022).
45. Solidarity Fund. Available online: <https://solidarityfund.co.za/> (accessed on 24 October 2022).
46. Solidarity Fund. Gender Based Violence Intervention I. 2021. Available online: https://solidarityfund.co.za/media/2021/03/SF_GBV1_010321.pdf (accessed on 20 September 2022).
47. Australian Government Department of Social Services. Help is Here Campaign 2020. Available online: <https://www.dss.gov.au/women/help-is-here-campaign#:~:text=The%20Help%20is%20Here%20campaign,need%2C%20when%20they%20need%20it>. (accessed on 2 September 2022).
48. Australian National Audit Office. *Australian Government Advertising: May 2019 to October 2021*; Auditor-General Report No 17 2021–22; Australian National Audit Office: Canberra, Australia, 2022.
49. Coyne Research. *Department of Justice: Still Here Campaign Evaluation Report*; Coyne Research: Dublin, Ireland, 2020.
50. Amárach Research. *An Amárach Briefing on Behalf of: Saoirse Refuge*; Amárach Research: Dublin, Ireland, 2020.
51. Williamson, E.; Lombard, N.; Brooks-Hay, O. Domestic violence and abuse, coronavirus, and the media narrative. *J. Gend. Based Violence*. **2020**, *4*, 289–294. [CrossRef]
52. Muslim Women Australia. *Serving with a Purpose*; Domestic and Family Violence, CALD Communities and Covid19: Preliminary Report; Muslim Women Australia: Lakemba, NSW, Australia, 2020.
53. Muslim Women Australia. *Submission to the Inquiry into Family, Domestic and Sexual Violence*; Muslim Women Australia: Lakemba, NSW, Australia, 2020.
54. Pavee Point. *COVID-19 and Irish Travellers: Interim Responses, Reflections and Recommendations*; Pavee Point: Dublin, Ireland, 2020.
55. Vetten, L.; Bhana, K. Adapting to Disaster: Domestic Violence Shelters and South Africa’s COVID-19 Lockdown. *Cape Town: Heinrich Böll Foundation* **2021**, *2*, 1–20.
56. National Shelter Movement of South Africa. Domestic Violence Safety Planning During the Time of COVID-19 2020. Available online: <https://www.nsmsa.org.za/2020/04/12/domestic-violence-safety-planning> (accessed on 6 September 2022).
57. Solidarity Fund. GBV II Report (Part 1) 2021. Available online: https://solidarityfund.co.za/media/2021/06/SF_GBV2_June_2021.pdf (accessed on 2 September 2022).
58. Thomson, G.; Stanley, N.; Miller, P. Give me ‘strength to change’: Insights into a social marketing campaign in the North of England. *Prim. Health Care Res. Dev.* **2012**, *14*, 350–359. [CrossRef] [PubMed]
59. Sardinha, L.; Maheu-Giroux, M.; Stöckl, H.; Meyer, S.R.; García-Moreno, C. Global, regional, and national prevalence estimates of physical or sexual, or both, intimate partner violence against women in 2018. *Lancet* **2022**, *399*, 803–813. [CrossRef]